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October 2004

Virgil acquired the cute little blue-and-white-pin-striped Cessna at an
auction; this over Danni’s strenuous objections. There were financial issues;
Virgil’s salary as department head at his software development company wasn’t
scheduled to increase for another eighteen months and they’d recently enrolled
their son Keith in an exclusive grammar school. Thirty grand a year was a
serious hit on their rainy-day fund. Also, Danni didn’t like planes,
especially small ones, which she asserted were scarcely more than tin,
plastic, and balsa wood. She even avoided traveling by commercial airliner if
it was possible to drive or take a train. But she couldn’t compete with love
at first sight. Virgil took one look at the four-seater and practically
swooned, and Danni knew she’d had it before the argument even started. Keith
begged to fly and Virgil promised to teach him, teased that he might be the
only kid to get his pilot’s license before he learned to drive.

Because Danni detested flying so much, when their assiduously planned weeklong
vacation rolled around, she decided to boycott the flight and meet her husband
and son at the in-laws’ place on Cape Cod a day late, after wrapping up
business in the city. The drive was only a couple of hours—she’d be at the
house in time for Friday supper. She saw them off from a small airport in the
suburbs, and returned home to pack and go over last-minute adjustments to her
evening lecture at the museum.

How many times did the plane crash between waking and sleeping? There was no
way to measure that; during the first weeks the accident cycled through a
continuous playback loop, cheap and grainy and soundless like a closed-circuit
security feed. They’d recovered pieces of fuselage from the water, bobbing
like cork—she caught a few moments of news footage before someone, probably
Dad, killed the television.

They threw the most beautiful double funeral courtesy of Virgil’s parents,
followed by a reception in his family’s summer home. She recalled wavering
shadowbox lights and the muted hum of voices, men in black hats clasping
cocktails to the breasts of their black suits, and severe women gathered near
the sharper, astral glow of the kitchen, faces gaunt and cold as porcelain,
their dresses black, their children underfoot and dressed as adults in
miniature; and afterward, a smooth descent into darkness like a bullet
reversing its trajectory and dropping into the barrel of a gun.



Later, in the hospital, she chuckled when she read the police report. It
claimed she’d eaten a bottle of pills she’d found in her mother-in-law’s
dresser and curled up to die in her husband’s closet among his Little League
uniforms and boxes of trophies. That was simply hilarious because anyone who
knew her would know the notion was just too goddamned melodramatic for words.

March 2005

About four months after she lost her husband and son, Danni transplanted to
the West Coast, taken in by a childhood friend named Merrill Thurman, and cut
all ties with extended family, peers, and associates from before the accident.
She eventually lost interest in grieving just as she lost interest in her
former career as an entomologist; both were exercises of excruciating
tediousness and ultimately pointless in the face of her brand-new,
freewheeling course. All those years of college and marriage were abruptly and
irrevocably reduced to the fond memories of another life, a chapter in a
closed book.

Danni was satisfied with the status quo of patchwork memory and aching
numbness. At her best, there were no highs, no lows, just a seamless thrum as
one day rolled into the next. She took to perusing self-help pamphlets,
treatises on Eastern philosophy, and trendy art magazines; she piled them in
her room until they wedged the door open. She studied Tai Chi during an
eight-week course in the decrepit gym of the crosstown YMCA. She toyed with an
easel and paints, attended a class at the community college. She’d taken some
drafting in college. This was helpful for the technical aspects, the geometry
of line and space; the actual artistic part proved more difficult. Maybe she
needed to steep herself in the bohemian culture—a cold-water flat in Paris, or
an artist commune, or a sea shanty on the coast of Barbados.

Oh, but she’d never live alone, would she?

Amid this reevaluation and reordering came the fugue, a lunatic element that
found genesis in the void between melancholy and nightmare. The fugue made
familiar places strange; it wiped away friendly faces and replaced them with
beekeeper masks and reduced English to the low growl of the swarm. It was a
disorder of trauma and shock, a hybrid of temporary dementia and selective
amnesia. It battened to her with the mindless tenacity of a leech.

She tried not to think about its origins, because when she did she was carried
back to the twilight land of her subconscious; to Keith’s fifth birthday
party; her wedding day with the thousand-dollar cake, and the honeymoon in
Niagara Falls; the Cessna spinning against the sun, streaking downward to slam
into the Atlantic; and the lush corruption of a green-black jungle and its
hidden cairns—the bones of giants slowly sinking into the always hungry earth.

The palace of cries where the doors are opened with blood and sorrow. The
secret graveyard of the elephants. The bones of elephants made a forest of rib
cages and tusks, dry riverbeds of skulls. Red ants crawled in trains along the
petrified spines of behemoths and trailed into the black caverns of empty
sockets. Oh, what the lost expeditions might’ve told the world!

She’d dreamed of the Elephants’ Graveyard off and on since the funeral and
wasn’t certain why she had grown so morbidly preoccupied with the legend.
Bleak mythology had interested her when she was young and vital and untouched
by the twin melanomas of wisdom and grief. Now such morose contemplation
invoked a primordial dread and answered nothing. The central mystery of her
was impenetrable to casual methods. Delving beneath the surface smacked of
finality, of doom.



Danni chose to endure the fugue, to welcome it as a reliable adversary. The
state seldom lasted more than a few minutes, and admittedly it was
frightening, certainly dangerous; nonetheless, she was never one to live in a
cage. In many ways the dementia and its umbra of pure terror, its visceral
chaos, provided the masochistic rush she craved these days—a badge of courage,
the martyr’s brand. The fugue hid her in its shadow, like a sheltering wing.

May 6, 2006

(D. L. Session 33)

Danni stared at the table while Dr. Green pressed a button and the wheels of
the recorder began to turn. His chair creaked as he leaned back. He stated his
name, Danni’s name, the date and location.

—How are things this week? he said.

Danni set a slim metal tin on the table and flicked it open with her left
hand. She removed a cigarette and lighted it. She used matches because she’d
lost the fancy lighter Merrill got her as a birthday gift. She exhaled, shook
the match dead.

—For a while, I thought I was getting better, she said in a raw voice.

—You don’t think you’re improving? Dr. Green said.

—Sometimes I wake up and nothing seems real; it’s all a movie set, a humdrum
version of This Is Your Life! I stare at the ceiling and can’t shake this
sense I’m an imposter.

—Everybody feels that way, Dr. Green said. His dark hands rested on a
clipboard. His hands were creased and notched with the onset of middle age;
the cuffs of his starched lab coat had gone yellow at the seams. He was
married; he wore a simple ring and he never stared at her breasts. Happily
married, or a consummate professional, or she was nothing special. A frosted
window rose high and narrow over his shoulder like the painted window of a
monastery. Pallid light shone at the corners of his angular glasses, the shiny
edges of the clipboard, a piece of the bare plastic table, the sunken tiles of
the floor. The tiles were dented and scratched and bumpy. Fine cracks spread
like tendrils. Against the far walls were cabinets and shelves and several
rickety beds with thin rails and large, black wheels.

The hospital was an ancient place and smelled of mold and sickness beneath the
buckets of bleach she knew the custodians poured forth every evening. This had
been a sanatorium. People with tuberculosis had gathered here to die in the
long, shabby wards. Workers loaded the bodies into furnaces and burned them.
There were chutes for the corpses on all of the upper floors. The doors of the
chutes were made of dull, gray metal with big handles that reminded her of the
handles on the flour and sugar bins in her mother’s pantry.

Danni smoked and stared at the ceramic ashtray centered exactly between them,
inches from a box of tissues. The ashtray was black. Cinders smoldered in its
belly. The hospital was “no smoking,” but that never came up during their
weekly conversations. After the first session of him watching her drop the
ashes into her coat pocket, the ashtray had appeared. Occasionally she tapped
her cigarette against the rim of the ashtray and watched the smoke coil
tighter and tighter until it imploded the way a demolished building collapses
into itself after the charges go off.

Dr. Green said,—Did you take the bus or did you walk?



—Today? I walked.

Dr. Green wrote something on the clipboard with a heavy golden pen.—Good. You
stopped to visit your friend at the market, I see.

Danni glanced at her cigarette where it fumed between her second and third
fingers.

—Did I mention that? My Friday rounds?

—Yes. When we first met. He tapped a thick, manila folder bound in a
heavy-duty rubber band. The folder contained Danni’s records and transfer
papers from the original admitting institute on the East Coast. Additionally,
there was a collection of nearly unrecognizable photos of her in hospital
gowns and bathrobes. In several shots an anonymous attendant pushed her in a
wheelchair against a blurry backdrop of trees and concrete walls.

—Oh.

—You mentioned going back to work. Any progress?

—No. Merrill wants me to. She thinks I need to reintegrate professionally,
that it might fix my problem, Danni said, smiling slightly as she pictured her
friend’s well-meaning harangues. Merrill spoke quickly, in the cadence of a
native Bostonian who would always be a Bostonian no matter where she might
find herself. A lit major, she’d also gone through an art-junkie phase during
grad school, which had wrecked her first marriage and introduced her to many a
disreputable character as could be found haunting the finer galleries and
museums. One of said characters became ex-husband the second and engendered a
profound and abiding disillusionment with the fine-arts scene entirely.
Currently, she made an exemplary copy editor at a rather important monthly
journal.

—What do you think?

—I liked being a scientist. I liked to study insects, liked tracking their
brief, frenetic little lives. I know how important they are, how integral,
essential to the ecosystem. Hell, they outnumber humans trillions to one. But,
oh my, it’s so damned easy to feel like a god when you’ve got an ant twitching
in your forceps. You think that’s how God feels when He’s got one of us under
His thumb?

—I couldn’t say.

—Me neither. Danni dragged heavily and squinted.—Maybe I’ll sell Bibles
door-to-door. My uncle sold encyclopedias when I was a little girl.

Dr. Green picked up the clipboard.—Well. Any episodes—fainting, dizziness,
disorientation? Anything of that nature?

She smoked in silence for nearly half a minute.—I got confused about where I
was the other day. She closed her eyes. The recollection of those bad moments
threatened her equilibrium.—I was walking to Yang’s grocery—it’s about three
blocks from the apartments. I got lost for a few minutes.

—A few minutes.

—Yeah. I wasn’t timing it, sorry.



—No, that’s fine. Go on.

—It was like before. I didn’t recognize any of the buildings. I was in a
foreign city and couldn’t remember what I was doing there. Someone tried to
talk to me, to help me—an old lady. But I ran from her instead. Danni
swallowed the faint bitterness, the dumb memory of nausea and terror.

—Why? Why did you run?

—Because when the fugue comes, when I get confused and forget where I am,
people frighten me. Their faces don’t seem real. Their faces are rubbery and
inhuman. I thought the old lady was wearing a mask, that she was hiding
something. So I ran. By the time I regained my senses, I was near the park.
Kids were staring at me.

—Then?

—Then what? I yelled at them for staring at me. They took off.

—What did you want at Yang’s?

—What?

—You said you were shopping. For what?

—I don’t recall. Beets. Grapes. A giant zucchini. I don’t know.

—You’ve been taking your medication, I presume. Drugs, alcohol?

—No drugs. Okay, a joint occasionally. A few shots here and there. Merrill
wants to unwind on the weekends. She drinks me under the table—Johnnie Walker
and Manhattans. Tequila if she’s seducing one of the rugged types. Depends
where we are. She’d known Merrill since forever. Historically, Danni was the
strong one, the one who saw Merrill through two bad marriages, a career
collapse, and bouts of deep clinical depression. Funny how life tended to put
the shoe on the other foot when one least expected.

—Do you visit many different places?

Danni shrugged.—I don’t—oh, the Candy Apple. Harpo’s. That hole-in-the-wall on
Decker and Gedding, the Red Jack. All sorts of places. Merrill picks; says
it’s therapy.

—Sex?

Danni shook her head.—That doesn’t mean I’m loyal.

—Loyal to whom?

—I’ve been noticing men and…I feel like I’m betraying Virgil. Soiling our
memories. It’s stupid, sure. Merrill thinks I’m crazy.

—What do you think?

—I try not to, Doc.

—Yet the past is with you. You carry it everywhere. Like a millstone, if
you’ll pardon the cliché.

Danni frowned.



—I’m not sure what you mean—

—Yes, you are.

She smoked and looked away from his eyes. She’d arranged a mini gallery of
snapshots of Virgil and Keith on the bureau in her bedroom, stuffed more
photos in her wallet, and fixed one of Keith as a baby on a keychain. She’d
built a modest shrine of baseball ticket stubs, Virgil’s moldy fishing hat,
his car keys, though the car was long gone, business cards, canceled checks,
and torn-up Christmas wrapping. It was sick.

—Memories have their place, of course, Dr. Green said.—But you’ve got to be
careful. Live in the past too long and it consumes you. You can’t use fidelity
as a crutch. Not forever.

—I’m not planning on forever, Danni said.

August 2, 2006

Color and symmetry were among Danni’s current preoccupations. Yellow squash,
orange baby carrots, an axis of green peas on a china plate; the alignment of
complementary elements surgically precise upon the starched white
tablecloth—cloth white and neat as the hard white fabric of a hospital sheet.

Their apartment was a narrow box stacked high in a cylinder of similar boxes.
The window sashes were blue. All of them a filmy, ephemeral blue like the dust
on the wings of a blue emperor butterfly; blue over every window in every
cramped room. Blue as dead salmon, blue as ice. Blue shadows darkened the edge
of the table, rippled over Danni’s untouched meal, its meticulously arrayed
components. The vegetables glowed with subdued radioactivity. Her fingers
curled around the fork; the veins in her hand ran like blue-black tributaries
to her fingertips, ran like cold iron wires. Balanced on a windowsill was her
ant farm, its inhabitants scurrying about the business of industry in
microcosm of the looming cityscape. Merrill hated the ants and Danni expected
her friend to poison them in a fit of revulsion and pique. Merrill wasn’t
naturally maternal and her scant reservoir of kindly nurture was already
exhausted on her housemate.

Danni set the fork upon a napkin, red gone black as sackcloth in the beautiful
gloom, and moved to the terrace door, reaching automatically for her
cigarettes as she went. She kept them in the left breast pocket of her jacket
alongside a pack of matches from the Candy Apple.

The light that came through the glass and blue gauze was muted and heavy even
at midday. Outside the sliding door was a terrace and a rail; beyond the rail,
a gulf. Damp breaths of air were coarse with smog, tar, and pigeon shit. Eight
stories yawned below the wobbly terrace to the dark brick square. Ninety-six
feet to the fountain, the flagpole, two rusty benches, and Piccolo Street
where winos with homemade drums, harmonicas, and flutes composed their
symphonies and dirges.

Danni smoked on the terrace to keep the peace with Merrill, straight-edge
Merrill, whose poison of choice was Zinfandel and fast men in nice suits,
rather than tobacco. Danni smoked Turkish cigarettes that came in a tin she
bought at the wharf market from a Nepalese expat named Mahan. Mahan sold
coffee, too, in shiny black packages, and decorative knives with tassels
depending from brass handles.

Danni leaned on the swaying rail and lighted the next to the last cigarette in



her tin and smoked as the sky clotted between the gaps of rooftops, the copses
of wires and antennas, the static snarl of uprooted birds like black bits of
paper ash turning in the Pacific breeze. A man stopped in the middle of the
crosswalk. He craned his neck to seek her out from amid the jigsaw of fire
escapes and balconies. He waved and then turned away and crossed the street
with an unmistakably familiar stride, and was gone.

When her cigarette was done, she flicked the butt into the empty planter, one
of several terra-cotta pots piled around the corroding barbecue. She lighted
her remaining cigarette and smoked it slowly, made it last until the sky went
opaque and the city lights began to float here and there in the murk, bubbles
of iridescent gas rising against the leaden tide of night. Then she went
inside and sat very still while her colony of ants scrabbled in the dark.

May 6, 2006

(D. L. Session 33)

Danni’s cigarette was out; the tin empty. She began to fidget.—Do you believe
in ghosts, Doctor?

—Absolutely. Dr. Green knocked his ring on the table and gestured at the hoary
walls.—Look around. Haunted, I’d say.

—Really?

Dr. Green seemed quite serious. He set aside the clipboard, distancing himself
from the record.—Why not. My grandfather was a missionary. He lived in the
Congo for several years, set up a clinic out there. Everybody believed in
ghosts—including my grandfather. There was no choice.

Danni laughed.—Well, it’s settled. I’m a faithless bitch. And I’m being
haunted as just desserts.

—Why do you say that?

—I went home with this guy a few weeks ago. Nice guy, a graphic designer. I
was pretty drunk and he was pretty persuasive.

Dr. Green plucked a pack of cigarettes from the inside pocket of his white
coat, shook one loose, and handed it to her. They leaned toward each other,
across the table, and he lighted her cigarette with a silvery Zippo.

—Nothing happened, she said.—It was very innocent, actually.

But that was a lie by omission, was it not? What would the good doctor think
of her if she confessed her impulses to grasp a man, any man, as a point of
fact, and throw him down and fuck him senseless, and refrained only because
she was too frightened of the possibilities? Her cheeks stung and she exhaled
fiercely to conceal her shame.

—We had some drinks and called it a night. I still felt bad, dirty, somehow.
Riding the bus home, I saw Virgil. It wasn’t him; he had Virgil’s build and
kind of slouched, holding on to one of those straps. Didn’t even come close
once I got a decent look at him. But for a second, my heart froze. Danni
lifted her gaze from the ashtray.—Time for more pills, huh?

—Well, a case of mistaken identity doesn’t qualify as a delusion.

Danni smiled darkly.



—You didn’t get on the plane and you lived. Simple. Dr. Green spoke with
supreme confidence.

—Is it? Simple, I mean.

—Have you experienced more of these episodes—mistaking strangers for Virgil?
Or your son?

—Yeah. The man on the bus, that tepid phantom of her husband, had been the
fifth incident of mistaken identity during the previous three weeks. The
incidents were growing frequent; each apparition more convincing than the
last. Then there were the items she’d occasionally found around the
apartment—Virgil’s lost wedding ring gleaming at the bottom of a pitcher of
water; a trail of dried rose petals leading from the bathroom to her bed; one
of Keith’s crayon masterpieces fixed by magnet on the refrigerator; each of
these artifacts ephemeral as dew, transitory as drifting spider thread; they
dissolved and left no traces of their existence. That very morning she’d
glimpsed Virgil’s bomber jacket slung over the back of a chair. A sunbeam
illuminated it momentarily, dispersed it among the moving shadows of clouds
and undulating curtains.

—Why didn’t you mention this sooner?

—It didn’t scare me before.

—There are many possibilities. I hazard what we’re dealing with is survivor’s
guilt, Dr. Green said.—This guilt is a perfectly normal aspect of the grieving
process.

Dr. Green had never brought up the guilt association before, but she always
knew it lurked in the wings, waiting to be sprung in the third act. The books
all talked about it. Danni made a noise of disgust and rolled her eyes to hide
the sudden urge to cry.

—Go on, Dr. Green said.

Danni pretended to rub smoke from her eye.—There isn’t any more.

—Certainly there is. There’s always another rock to look beneath. Why don’t
you tell me about the vineyards. Does this have anything to do with the
Lagerstätte?

She opened her mouth and closed it. She stared, her fear and anger tightening
screws within the pit of her stomach.—You’ve spoken to Merrill? Goddamn her.

—She hoped you’d get around to it, eventually. But you haven’t and it seems
important. Don’t worry—she volunteered the information. Of course I would
never reveal the nature of our conversations. Trust in that.

—It’s not a good thing to talk about, Danni said.—I stopped thinking about it.

—Why?

She regarded her cigarette. Norma, poor departed Norma whispered in her ear,
Do you want to press your eye against the keyhole of a secret room? Do you
want to see where the elephants have gone to die?

—Because there are some things you can’t take back. Shake hands with an
ineffable enigma and it knows you. It has you, if it wants.



Dr. Green waited, his hand poised over a brown folder she hadn’t noticed
before. The folder was stamped in red block letters she couldn’t quite read,
although she suspected ASYLUM was at least a portion.

—I wish to understand, he said.—We’re not going anywhere.

—Fuck it, she said. A sense of terrible satisfaction and relief caused her to
smile again.—Confession is good for the soul, right?

August 9, 2006

In the middle of dressing to meet Merrill at the market by the wharf when she
got off work, Danni opened the closet and inhaled a whiff of damp, moldering
air and then screamed into her fist. Several withered corpses hung from the
rack amid her cheery blouses and conservative suit jackets. They were scarcely
more than yellowed sacks of skin. None of the desiccated, sagging faces was
recognizable; the shade and texture of cured squash, each was further
distorted by warps and wrinkles of dry-cleaning bags. She recoiled and sat on
the bed and chewed her fingers until a passing cloud blocked the sun and the
closet went dark.

Eventually she washed her hands and face in the bathroom sink, staring into
the mirror at her pale, maniacal simulacrum. She skipped makeup and stumbled
from the apartment to the cramped, dingy lift that dropped her into a shabby
foyer with its rows of tarnished mailbox slots checkering the walls, its low,
grubby light fixtures, a stained carpet, and the sweet-and-sour odor of sweat
and stagnant air. She stumbled through the security doors into the brighter
world.

And the fugue descended.

Danni was walking from somewhere to somewhere else; she’d closed her eyes
against the glare and her insides turned upside down. Her eyes flew open and
she reeled, utterly lost. Shadow people moved around her, bumped her with
their hard elbows and swinging hips; an angry man in brown tweed lectured his
daughter and the girl protested. They buzzed like flies. Their miserable faces
blurred together, lit by some internal phosphorus. Danni swallowed, crushed
into herself with a force akin to claustrophobia, and focused on her watch, a
cheap windup model that glowed in the dark. Its numerals meant nothing, but
she tracked the needle as it swept a perfect circle while the world spun
around her. The passage, an indoor–outdoor avenue of sorts. Market stalls
flanked the causeway, shelves and timber beams twined with streamers and
beads, hemp rope and tie-dye shirts and pennants. Light fell through cracks in
the overhead pavilion. The enclosure reeked of fresh salmon, salt water,
sawdust, and the compacted scent of perfumed flesh.

—Danni. Here was an intelligible voice amid the squeal and squelch. Danni
lifted her head and tried to focus.

—We miss you, Virgil said. He stood several feet away, gleaming like polished
ivory.

—What? Danni said, thinking his face was the only face not changing shape like
the flowery crystals in a kaleidoscope.—What did you say?

—Come home. It was apparent that this man wasn’t Virgil, although in this
particular light the eyes were similar, and he drawled. Virgil grew up in
South Carolina, spent his adult life trying to bury that drawl, and eventually
it emerged only when he was exhausted or angry. The stranger winked at her and



continued along the boardwalk. Beneath an Egyptian cotton shirt, his back was
almost as muscular as Virgil’s. But, no.

Danni turned away into the bright, jostling throng. Someone took her elbow.
She yelped and wrenched away and nearly fell.

—Honey, you okay? The jumble of insectoid eyes, lips, and bouffant hair
coalesced into Merrill’s stern face. Merrill wore white-rimmed sunglasses that
complemented her vanilla dress with its wide shoulders and brass buttons, and
her elegant vanilla gloves. Her thin nose peeled with sunburn.—Danni, are you
all right?

—Yeah. Danni wiped her mouth.

—The hell you are. C’mon. Merrill led her away from the moving press to a
small open square and seated her in a wooden chair in the shadow of a parasol.
The square hosted a half dozen vendors and several tables of squawking
children, overheated parents with flushed cheeks, and senior citizens in
pastel running suits. Merrill bought soft ice cream in tiny plastic dishes and
they sat in the shade and ate the ice cream while the sun dipped below the
rooflines. The vendors began taking down the signs and packing it in for the
day.

—Okay, okay. I feel better. Danni’s hands had stopped shaking.

—You do look a little better. Know where you are?

—The market. Danni wanted a cigarette.—Oh, damn it, she said.

—Here, sweetie. Merrill drew two containers of Mahan’s foreign cigarettes from
her purse and slid them across the table, mimicking a spy in one of those
1970s thrillers.

—Thanks, Danni said as she got a cigarette burning. She dragged frantically,
left hand cupped to her mouth so the escaping smoke boiled and foamed between
her fingers like dry-ice vapors. Nobody said anything despite the NO SMOKING
signs posted on the gate.

—Hey, what kind of bug is that? Merrill intently regarded a beetle hugging the
warmth of a wooden plank near their feet.

—It’s a beetle.

—How observant. But what kind?

—I don’t know.

—What? You don’t know?

—I don’t know. I don’t really care, either.

—Oh, please.

—Fine. Danni leaned forward until her eyeballs were scant inches above the
motionless insect.—Hmm. I’d say a Spurious exoticus minor, closely related to,
but not to be confused with, the Spurious eroticus major. Yep.

Merrill stared at the beetle, then Danni. She took Danni’s hand and gently
squeezed.—You fucking fraud. Let’s go get liquored up, hey?



—Hey-hey.

May 6, 2006

(D. L. Session 33)

Dr. Green’s glasses were opaque as quartz.

—The Lagerstätte. Elucidate, if you will.

—A naturalist’s wet dream. Ask Norma Fitzwater and Leslie Runyon, Danni said
and chuckled wryly.—When Merrill originally brought me here to Cali, she made
me join a support group. That was about, what? A year ago, give or take. Kind
of a twelve-step program for wannabe suicides. I quit after a few visits—group
therapy isn’t my style and the counselor was a royal prick. Before I left, I
became friends with Norma, a drug addict and perennial houseguest of the state
penitentiary before she snagged a wealthy husband. Marrying rich wasn’t a cure
for everything, though. She claimed to have tried to off herself five or six
times, made it sound like an extreme sport.

—A fascinating woman. She was pals with Leslie, a widow like me. Leslie’s
husband and brother fell off a glacier in Alaska. I didn’t like her much. Too
creepy for polite company. Unfortunately, Norma had a mother-hen complex, so
there was no getting rid of her. Anyway, it wasn’t much to write home about.
We went to lunch once a week, watched a couple of films, commiserated about
our shitty luck. Summer camp stuff.

—You speak of Norma in the past tense. I gather she eventually ended her life,
Dr. Green said.

—Oh, yes. She made good on that. Jumped off a hotel roof in the Tenderloin.
Left a note to the effect that she and Leslie couldn’t face the music anymore.
The cops, brilliant as they are, concluded Norma made a suicide pact with
Leslie. Leslie’s corpse hasn’t surfaced yet. The cops figure she’s at the
bottom of the bay, or moldering in a wooded gully. I doubt that’s what
happened, though.

—You suspect she’s alive.

—No, Leslie’s dead under mysterious and messy circumstances. It got leaked to
the press that the cops found evidence of foul play at her home. There was
blood or something on her sheets. They say it dried in the shape of a person
curled in the fetal position—somebody mentioned the flash shadows of victims
in Hiroshima. This was deeper, as if the body had been pressed hard into the
mattress. The only remains were her watch, her diaphragm, her fillings, for
Christ’s sake, stuck to the coagulate that got left behind like afterbirth.
Sure, it’s bullshit, urban legend fodder. There were some photos in the
Gazette, some speculation among our sorry little circle of neurotics and manic
depressives.

—Very unpleasant but, fortunately, equally improbable.

Danni shrugged.—Here’s the thing, though. Norma predicted everything. A month
before she killed herself, she let me in on a secret. Her friend Leslie, the
creepy lady, had been seeing Bobby. He visited her nightly, begged her to come
away with him. And Leslie planned to.

—Her husband, Dr. Green said.—The one who died in Alaska.

—The same. Trust me, I laughed, a little nervously, at this news. I wasn’t



sure whether to humor Norma or get the hell away from her. We were sitting in
a classy restaurant, surrounded by execs in silk ties and Armani suits. Like I
said, Norma was loaded. She married into a nice Sicilian family; her husband
was in the import–export business, if you get my drift. Beat the hell out of
her, though; definitely contributed to her low self-esteem. Right in the
middle of our luncheon, between the lobster tails and the éclairs, she leaned
over and confided this thing with Leslie and her deceased husband. The ghostly
lover.

Dr. Green passed Danni another cigarette. He lighted one of his own and
studied her through the blue exhaust. Danni wondered if he wanted a drink as
badly as she did.

—How did you react to this information? Dr. Green said.

—I stayed cool, feigned indifference. It wasn’t difficult; I was doped to the
eyeballs most of the time. Norma claimed there exists a certain quality of
grief, so utterly profound, so tragically pure, that it resounds and resonates
above and below. A living, bleeding echo. It’s the key to a kind of limbo.

—The Lagerstätte. Dr. Green licked his thumb and sorted through the papers in
the brown folder.—As in the Burgess Shale, the La Brea Tar Pits. Were your
friends amateur paleontologists?

—Lagerstätten are ‘resting places’ in the Deutsch, and I think that’s what the
women meant.

—Fascinating choice of mythos.

—People do whatever it takes to cope. Drugs, kamikaze sex, religion, anything.
In naming, we seek to order the incomprehensible, yes?

—True.

—Norma pulled this weird piece of jagged gray rock from her purse. Not rock—a
petrified bone shard. A fang or a long, wicked rib splinter. Supposedly human.
I could tell it was old; it reminded me of all those fossils of trilobites I
used to play with. It radiated an aura of antiquity, like it had survived a
shift of deep geological time. Norma got it from Leslie and Leslie had gotten
it from someone else; Norma claimed to have no idea who, although I suspect
she was lying; there was definitely a certain slyness in her eyes. For all I
know, it’s osmosis. She pricked her finger on the shard and gestured at the
blood that oozed on her plate. Danni shivered and clenched her left hand.—The
scene was surreal. Norma said: Grief is blood, Danni. Blood is the living path
to everywhere. Blood opens the way. She said if I offered myself to the
Lagerstätte, Virgil would come to me and take me into the house of dreams. But
I wanted to know whether it would really be him and not…an imitation. She
said, Does it matter? My skin crawled as if I were waking from a long sleep to
something awful, something my primal self recognized and feared. Like fire.

—You believe the bone was human.

—I don’t know. Norma insisted I accept it as a gift from her and Leslie. I
really didn’t want to, but the look on her face, it was intense.

—Where did it come from? The bone.

—The Lagerstätte.

—Of course. What did you do?



Danni looked down at her hands, the left with its jagged white scar in the
meat and muscle of her palm, and deeper into the darkness of the earth.—The
same as Leslie. I called them.

—You called them. Virgil and Keith.

—Yes. I didn’t plan to go through with it. I got drunk, and when I’m like
that, my thoughts get kind of screwy. I don’t act in character.

—Oh. Dr. Green thought that over.—When you say called, what exactly do you
mean?

She shrugged and flicked ashes into the ashtray. Even though Dr. Green had
been there the morning they stitched the wound, she guarded the secret of its
origin with a zeal bordering on pathological.

Danni had brought the weird bone to the apartment. Once alone, she drank the
better half of a bottle of Maker’s Mark and then sliced her palm and made a
doorway in blood. She slathered a vertical seam, a demarcation between her
existence and the abyss, in the plaster wall at the foot of her bed. She
smeared Virgil’s and Keith’s initials and sent a little prayer into the night.
In a small clay pot she’d bought at a market, she shredded her identification,
her (mostly defunct) credit cards, her Social Security card, a lock of her
hair, and burned the works with the tallow of a lamb. Then, in the smoke and
shadows, she finished getting drunk off her ass and promptly blacked out.

Merrill wasn’t happy; Danni had bled like the proverbial stuck pig, soaked
through the sheets into the mattress. Merrill decided her friend had horribly
botched another run for the Pearly Gates. She had brought Danni to the
hospital for a bunch of stitches and introduced her to Dr. Green. Of course
Danni didn’t admit another suicide attempt. She doubted her conducting a
black-magic ritual would help matters, either. She said nothing, simply agreed
to return for sessions with the good doctor. He was blandly pleasant,
eminently nonthreatening. She didn’t think he could help, but that wasn’t the
point. The point was to please Merrill and Merrill insisted on the visits.

Back home, Merrill confiscated the bone, the ritual fetish, and threw it in
the trash. Later, she tried like hell to scrub the stain. In the end she gave
up and painted the whole room blue.

A couple of days after that particular bit of excitement, Danni found the bone
at the bottom of her sock drawer. It glistened with a cruel, lusterless
intensity. Like the monkey’s paw it had returned, and that didn’t surprise
her. She folded it into a kerchief and locked it in a jewelry box she’d kept
since first grade.

All these months gone by, Danni remained silent on the subject.

Finally, Dr. Green sighed.—Is that when you began seeing Virgil in the faces
of strangers? These doppelgängers? He smoked his cigarette with the joyless
concentration of a prisoner facing a firing squad. It was obvious from his
expression that the meter had rolled back to zero.

—No, not right away. Nothing happened, Danni said.—Nothing ever does, at
first.

—No, I suppose not. Tell me about the vineyard. What happened there?

—I…I got lost.



—That’s where all this really begins, isn’t it? The fugue, perhaps other
things.

Danni gritted her teeth. She thought of elephants and graveyards. Dr. Green
was right, in his own smug way. Six weeks after Danni sliced her hand, Merrill
took her for a day trip to the beach. Merrill rented a convertible and made a
picnic. It was nice; possibly the first time Danni felt human since the
accident; the first time she’d wanted to do anything besides mope in the
apartment and play depressing music.

After some discussion, they chose Bolton Park, a lovely stretch of coastline
way out past Kingwood. The area was foreign to Danni, so she bought a road map
pamphlet at a gas station. The brochure listed a bunch of touristy places.
Windsurfers and bird-watchers favored the area, but the guide warned of
dangerous riptides. The women had no intention of swimming; they stayed near a
cluster of great big rocks at the north end of the beach—below the cliff with
the steps that led up to the posh houses, the summer homes of movie stars and
advertising executives, the beautiful people.

On the way home, Danni asked if they might stop at Kirkston Vineyards. It was
a hole-in-the-wall, only briefly listed in the guidebook. There were no
pictures. They drove in circles for an hour tracking the place down—Kirkston
was off the beaten path, a village of sorts. There was a gift shop and an inn,
and a few antique houses. The winery was fairly large and charming in a rustic
fashion, and that essentially summed up the entire place.

Danni thought it was a cute setup; Merrill was bored stiff and did what she
always did when she’d grown weary of a situation—she flirted like mad with one
of the tour guides. Pretty soon, she disappeared with the guy on a private
tour.

There were twenty or thirty people in the tour group—a bunch of elderly folks
who’d arrived on a bus and a few couples pretending they were in Europe. After
Danni lost Merrill in the crowd, she went outside to explore until her friend
surfaced again.

Perhaps fifty yards from the winery steps, Virgil waited in the lengthening
shadows of a cedar grove. That was the first of the phantoms. Too far away for
positive identification, his face was a white smudge. He hesitated and
regarded her over his shoulder before he ducked into the undergrowth. She knew
it was impossible, knew that it was madness, or worse, and went after him
anyway.

Deeper into the grounds she encountered crumbled walls of a ruined garden
hidden under a bower of willow trees and honeysuckle vines. She passed through
a massive marble archway, so thick with sap it had blackened like a
smokestack. Inside was a sunken area and a clogged fountain decorated with
cherubs and gargoyles. There were scattered benches made of stone slabs, and
piles of rubble overrun by creepers and moss. Water pooled throughout the
garden, mostly covered by algae and scum; mosquito larvae squirmed beneath
drowned leaves. Ridges of broken stone and mortar petrified in the slop and
slime of that boggy soil and made waist-high calculi among the freestanding
masonry.

Her hand throbbed with a sudden, magnificent stab of pain. She hissed through
her teeth. The freshly knitted pink slash, her Freudian scar, had split and
blood seeped so copiously her head swam. She ripped the sleeve off her blouse
and made a hasty tourniquet. A grim, sullen quiet drifted in, a blizzard of
silence. The bees weren’t buzzing and the shadows in the trees waxed red and



gold as the light decayed.

Virgil stepped from behind stalagmites of fallen stone, maybe thirty feet
away. She knew with every fiber of her being that this was a fake, a body
double, and yet she wanted nothing more than to hurl herself into his arms. Up
until that moment, she didn’t realize how much she’d missed him, how achingly
final her loneliness had become.

Her glance fell upon a gleaming wedge of stone where it thrust from the water
like a dinosaur’s tooth, and as shapes within shapes became apparent, she
understood this wasn’t a garden. It was a graveyard.

Virgil opened his arms—

—I’m not comfortable talking about this, Danni said.—Let’s move on.

August 9, 2006

Friday was karaoke night at the Candy Apple.

In the golden days of her previous life, Danni had a battalion of friends and
colleagues with whom to attend the various academic functions and cocktail
socials as required by her professional affiliation with a famous East Coast
university. Bar-hopping had seldom been the excursion of choice.

Tonight, a continent and several light-years removed from such circumstances,
she nursed an overly strong margarita while up on the stage a couple of
drunken women with big hair and smeared makeup stumbled through that old Kenny
Rogers standby, “Ruby, Don’t Take Your Love to Town.” The fake redhead was a
receptionist named Sheila, and her blond partner, Delores, a vice president of
human resources. Both of them worked at Merrill’s literary magazine and they
were partying off their second and third divorces, respectively.

Danni wasn’t drunk, although mixing her medication with alcohol wasn’t helping
matters; her nose had begun to tingle and her sensibilities were definitely
sliding toward the nihilistic side. Also, she seemed to be hallucinating
again. She’d spotted two Virgil look-alikes between walking through the door
and her third margarita; that was a record, so far. She hadn’t noticed either
of the men enter the lounge; they simply appeared.

One of the mystery men sat among a group of happily chattering yuppie kids;
he’d worn a sweater and parted his hair exactly like her husband used to
before an important interview or presentation. The brow was wrong, though, and
the smile way off. He established eye contact and his gaze made her prickle
all over because this simulacrum was so very authentic; if not for the plastic
sheen and the unwholesome smile, he was the man she’d looked at across the
breakfast table for a dozen years. Eventually he stood and wandered away from
his friends and disappeared through the front door into the night. None of the
kids seemed to miss him.

The second guy sat alone at the far end of the bar. He was much closer to the
authentic thing; he had the nose, the jaw, even the loose way of draping his
hands over his knees. However, this one was a bit too rawboned to pass as her
Virgil; his teeth too large, his arms too long. He stared across the room,
too-dark eyes fastened on her face, and she looked away and by the time she
glanced up again he was gone.

She checked to see if Merrill noticed the Virgil impersonators. Merrill
blithely sipped her Corona and flirted with a couple of lawyer types at the
adjoining table. The suits kept company with a voluptuous woman who was



growing long in the tooth and had piled on enough compensatory eye shadow and
lipstick to host her own talk show. The woman sulked and shot dangerous glares
at Merrill. Merrill smirked coyly and touched the closer suit on the arm.

Danni lighted a cigarette and tried to keep her expression neutral while her
pulse fluttered and she scanned the room with the corners of her eyes like a
trapped bird. Should she call Dr. Green in the morning? Was he even in the
office on weekends? What color would the new pills be?

Presently, the late-dinner and theater crowd arrived en masse and the lounge
became packed. The temperature immediately shot up ten degrees and the
resultant din of several dozen competing conversations drowned all but shouts.
Merrill had recruited the lawyers (who turned out to be an insurance claims
investigator and a CPA—Ned and Thomas, and their miffed associate Glenna, a
court clerk—to join the group and migrate to another, hopefully more peaceful
watering hole.

They shambled through neon-washed night, a noisy, truncated herd of
quasi-strangers, arms locked for purchase against the mist-slick sidewalks.
Danni found herself squashed between Glenna and Ned the Investigator. Ned
grasped her waist in a slack, yet vaguely proprietary fashion; his hand was
soft with sweat, his paunchy face made more uncomely with livid blotches and
the avaricious expression of a drowsy predator. His shirt reeked so powerfully
of whiskey it might’ve been doused in the stuff.

Merrill pulled them to a succession of bars and nightclubs and all-night
bistros. Somebody handed Danni a beer as they milled in the vaulted entrance
of an Irish pub and she drank it like tap water, not really tasting it, and
her ears hurt and the evening rapidly devolved into a tangle of raucous music
and smoke that reflected the fluorescent lights like coke-blacked miner’s
lamps, and at last a cool, humid darkness shattered by headlights and the
sulfurous orange glow of angry clouds.

By her haphazard count, she glimpsed in excess of fifty incarnations of
Virgil. Several at the tavern, solitary men mostly submerged in the recessed
booths, observing her with stony diffidence through beer steins and shot
glasses; a dozen more scattered along the boulevard, listless nomads whose
eyes slid around, not quite touching anything. When a city bus grumbled past,
every passenger’s head swiveled in unison beneath the repeating flare of dome
lights. Every face pressed against the dirty windows belonged to him. Their
lifelike masks bulged and contorted with inconsolable longing.

Ned escorted her to his place, a warehouse apartment in a row of identical
warehouses between the harbor and the railroad tracks. The building had been
converted to a munitions factory during the Second World War, then housing in
the latter 1960s. It stood black and gritty; its greasy windows sucked in the
feeble illumination of the lonely beacons of passing boats and the occasional
car.

They took a clanking cargo elevator to the top, the penthouse as Ned
laughingly referred to his apartment. The elevator was a box encased in grates
that exposed the inner organs of the shaft and the dark tunnels of passing
floors. It could’ve easily hoisted a baby grand piano. Danni pressed her cheek
to vibrating metal and shut her eyes tight against vertigo and the
canteen-like slosh of too many beers in her stomach.

Ned’s apartment was sparsely furnished and remained mostly in gloom even after
he turned on the floor lamp and went to fix nightcaps. Danni collapsed onto
the corner of a couch abridging the shallow nimbus of light and stared raptly
at her bone-white hand curled into the black leather. Neil Diamond crooned



from velvet speakers. Ned said something about his record collection and,
faintly, ice cracked from its tray and clinked in glass with the resonance of
a tuning fork.

Danni’s hand shivered as if it might double and divide. She was cold now, in
the sticky hot apartment, and her thighs trembled. Ned slipped a drink into
her hand and placed his own hand on her shoulder, splayed his soft fingers on
her collar, traced her collarbone with his moist fingertip. Danni flinched and
poured gin down her throat until Ned took the glass and began to nuzzle her
ear, his teeth clicking against the pearl stud, his overheated breath like
smoldering creosote and kerosene, and as he tugged at her blouse strap, she
began to cry. Ned lurched above her and his hands were busy with his belt and
pants, and these fell around his ankles and his loafers. He made a fist in a
mass of her hair and yanked her face against his groin; his linen shirttails
fell across Danni’s shoulders and he bulled himself into her gasping mouth.
She gagged, overwhelmed by the ripeness of sweat and whiskey and urine, the
rank humidity, the bruising insistence of him, and she convulsed, arms
flailing in epileptic spasms, and vomited. Ned’s hips pumped for several
seconds and then his brain caught up with current events and he cried out in
dismay and disgust and nearly capsized the couch as he scrambled away from her
and a caramel gush of half-digested cocktail shrimp and alcohol.

Danni dragged herself from the couch and groped for the door. The door was
locked with a bolt and chain and she battered at these, sobbing and choking.
Ned’s curses were muffled by a thin partition and the low thunder of water
sluicing through corroded pipes. She flung open the door and was instantly
lost in a cavernous hall that telescoped madly. The door behind her was a cave
mouth, the windows were holes, were burrows. She toppled down a flight of
stairs.

Danni lay crumpled, damp concrete wedged against the small of her back and
pinching the back of her legs. Ghostly radiance cast shadows upon the piebald
walls of the narrow staircase and rendered the scrawls of graffiti into
fragmented hieroglyphics. Copper and salt filled her mouth. Her head was thick
and spongy and when she moved it, little comets shot through her vision. A
moth jerked in zigzags near her face, jittering upward at frantic angles
toward a naked bulb. The bulb was brown and black with dust and cigarette
smoke. A solid shadow detached from the gloom of the landing; a slight, pitchy
silhouette that wavered at the edges like gasoline fumes.

Mommy? A small voice echoed, familiar and strange, the voice of a child or a
castrato, and it plucked at her insides, sent tremors through her.

—Oh, God, she said and vomited again, spilling herself against the rough
surface of the wall. The figure became two, then four and a pack of childlike
shapes assembled on the landing. The pallid corona of the brown bulb dimmed.
She rolled away, onto her belly, and began to crawl…

August 10, 2006

The police located Danni semiconscious in the alley behind the warehouse
apartments. She didn’t understand much of what they said and she couldn’t
muster the resolve to volunteer the details of her evening’s escapades.
Merrill rode with her in the ambulance to the emergency room where, following
a two-hour wait, a haggard surgeon determined that Danni suffered from a
number of nasty contusions, minor lacerations, and a punctured tongue. No
concussion, however. He punched ten staples into her scalp, handed over a
prescription for painkillers, and sent her home with an admonishment to return
in twelve hours for observation.



After they’d settled safe and sound at the apartment, Merrill wrapped Danni in
a blanket and boiled a pot of green tea. Lately, Merrill was into feng shui
and Chinese herbal remedies. It wasn’t quite dawn and so they sat in the
shadows in the living room. There were no recriminations, although Merrill
lapsed into a palpable funk; hers was the grim expression of guilt and
helplessness attendant to her perceived breach of guardianship. Danni patted
her hand and drifted off to sleep.

When Danni came to again, it was early afternoon and Merrill was in the
kitchen banging pots. Over bowls of hot noodle soup Merrill explained she’d
called in sick for a couple of days. She thought they should get Danni’s skull
checked for dents and rent some movies and lie around with a bowl of popcorn
and do essentially nothing. Tomorrow might be a good day to go window-shopping
for an Asian print to mount in their pitifully barren entryway.

Merrill summoned a cab. The rain came in sheets against the windows of the
moving car and Danni dozed to the thud of the wipers, trying to ignore the
driver’s eyes upon her from the rearview. He looked unlike the fuzzy headshot
on his license fixed to the visor. In the photo his features were burnt teak
and warped by the deformation of aging plastic.

They arrived at the hospital and signed in and went into the bowels of the
grand old beast to radiology. A woman in a white jacket injected dye into
Danni’s leg and loaded her into a shiny, cold machine the girth of a bread
truck and ordered her to keep her head still. The technician’s voice buzzed
through a hidden transmitter, repulsively intimate as if a fly had crawled
into her ear canal. When the rubber jackhammers started in on the steel shell,
she closed her eyes and saw Virgil and Keith waving to her from the convex
windows of the plane. The propeller spun so slowly, she could track its
revolutions.

—The doctor says they’re negative. The technician held photographic plates of
Danni’s brain against a softly flickering pane of light.—See? No problems at
all.

The crimson seam dried black on the bedroom wall. The band of black acid
eating plaster until the wall swung open on smooth, silent hinges. Red
darkness pulsed in the rift. White leaves crumbled and sank, each one a lost
face. A shadow slowly shaped itself into human form. The shadow man regarded
her, his hand extended, approaching her without moving his shadow legs.

Merrill thanked the woman in the clipped manner she reserved for those who
provoked her distaste, and put a protective arm over Danni’s shoulders. Danni
had taken an extra dose of tranquilizers to sand the rough edges. Reality was
a taffy pull.

Pour out your blood and they’ll come back to you, Norma said and stuck her
bleeding finger in her mouth. Her eyes were cold and dark as the eyes of a
carrion bird. Bobby and Leslie coupled on a squeaking bed. Their frantic
rhythm gradually slowed and they began to melt and merge until their flesh
rendered to a sticky puddle of oil and fat and patches of hair. The forensics
photographers came, clicking and whirring, eyes deader than the lenses of
their cameras. They smoked cigarettes in the hallway and chatted with the
plainclothes about baseball and who was getting pussy and who wasn’t;
everybody had sashimi for lunch, noodles for supper, and took work home and
drank too much. Leslie curdled in the sheets and her parents were long gone,
so she was already most of the way to being reduced to a serial number and
forgotten in a cardboard box in a storeroom. Except Leslie stood in a doorway
in the grimy bulk of a nameless building. She stood, hip-shot and half
silhouetted, naked and lovely as a Botticelli nude. Disembodied arms circled



her from behind, and large, muscular hands cupped her breasts. She nodded,
expressionless as a wax death masque, and stepped back into the black. The
iron door closed.

Danni’s brain was fine. No problems at all.

Merrill took her home and made her supper. Fried chicken; Danni’s favorite
from a research stint studying the migration habits of three species of
arachnids at a southern institute where grits did double duty as breakfast and
lunch.

Danni dozed intermittently, lulled by the staccato flashes of the television.
She stirred and wiped drool from her lips, thankfully too dopey to suffer much
embarrassment. Merrill helped her to bed and tucked her in and kissed her good
night on the mouth. Danni was surprised by the warmth of her breath, her
tenderness; then she was heavily asleep, floating facedown in the red
darkness, the amniotic wastes of a secret world.

August 11, 2006

Merrill cooked waffles for breakfast; she claimed to have been a “champeen”
hash-slinger as an undergrad, albeit Danni couldn’t recall that particular
detail of their shared history. Although food crumbled like cardboard on her
tongue, Danni smiled gamely and cleared her plate. The fresh orange juice in
the frosted glass was a mouthful of lye. Merrill had apparently jogged over to
Yang’s and picked up a carton the exact instant the poor fellow rolled back
the metal curtains from his shop front, and Danni swallowed it and hoped she
didn’t drop the glass because her hand was shaking so much. The pleasant
euphoria of painkillers and sedatives had drained away, usurped by a gnawing,
allusive dread, a swell of self-disgust and revulsion.

The night terrors tittered and scuffled in the cracks and crannies of the tiny
kitchen, whistled at her in a pitch only she and dogs could hear. Any second
now, the broom closet would creak open and a ghastly figure shamble forth,
licking lips riven by worms. At any moment the building would shudder and
topple in an avalanche of dust and glass and shearing girders. She slumped in
her chair, fixated on the chipped vase, its cargo of wilted geraniums drooping
over the rim. Merrill bustled around her, tidying up with what she drily
attributed as her latent German efficiency, although her mannerisms suggested
a sense of profound anxiety. When the phone chirped and it was Sheila
reporting some minor emergency at the office, her agitation multiplied as she
scoured her little address book for someone to watch over Danni for a few
hours.

Danni told her to go, she’d be okay—maybe watch a soap and take a nap. She
promised to sit tight in the apartment, come what may. Appearing only slightly
mollified, Merrill agreed to leave, vowing a speedy return.

Late afternoon slipped over the city, lackluster and overcast. Came the
desultory honk and growl of traffic, the occasional shout, the off-tempo
drumbeat from the square. Reflections of the skyline patterned a blank span of
wall. Water gurgled, and the disjointed mumble of radio or television
commentary came muffled from the neighboring apartments. Her eyes leaked and
the shakes traveled from her hands into the large muscles of her shoulders.
Her left hand ached.

A child murmured in the hallway, followed by scratching at the door. The bolt
rattled. She stood and looked across the living area at the open door of the
bedroom. The bedroom dilated. Piles of jagged rocks twined with coarse brown
seaweed instead of the bed, the dresser, her unseemly stacks of magazines. A



figure stirred amid the weird rocks and unfolded at the hips with the horrible
alacrity of a tarantula. You filthy whore. She groaned and hooked the door
with her ankle and kicked it shut.

Danni went to the kitchen and slid a carving knife from its wooden block. She
walked to the bathroom and turned on the shower. Everything seemed too shiny,
except the knife. The knife hung loosely in her fingers; its blade was dark
and pitted. She stripped her robe and stepped into the shower and drew the
curtain. Steam began to fill the room. Hot water beat against the back of her
neck, her spine and buttocks as she rested her forehead against the tiles.

What have you done? You filthy bitch. She couldn’t discern whether that
accusing whisper had bubbled from her brain or trickled in with the swirling
steam. What have you done? It hardly mattered now that nothing was of any
substance, of any importance besides the knife. Her hand throbbed, bleeding.
Blood and water swirled down the drain.

Danni. The floorboards settled and a tepid draft brushed her calves. She
raised her head and a silhouette filled the narrow door, an incomprehensible
blur through the shower curtain. Danni dropped the knife. She slid down the
wall into a fetal position. Her teeth chattered, and her animal self took
possession. She remembered the ocean, acres of driftwood littering a beach,
Virgil’s grin as he paid out the tether of a dragonhead kite they’d bought in
Chinatown. She remembered the corpses hanging in her closet, and whimpered.

A hand pressed against the translucent fabric, dimpled it inward, fingers
spread. The hand squelched on the curtain. Blood ran from its palm and
slithered in descending ladders.

—Oh, Danni said. Blearily, through a haze of tears and steam, she reached up
and pressed her bloody left hand against the curtain, locked palms with the
apparition, giddily cognizant this was a gruesome parody of the star-crossed
lovers who kiss through glass.—Virgil, she said, chest hitching with sobs.

—You don’t have to go, Merrill said and dragged the curtain aside. She too
wept, and nearly fell into the tub as she embraced Danni and the water soaked
her clothes, and quantities of blood spilled between them, and Danni saw her
friend had found the fetish bone, because there it was, in a black slick on
the floor, trailing a spray of droplets like a nosebleed.—You can stay with
me. Please stay, Merrill said. She stroked Danni’s hair, hugged her as if to
keep her from floating away with the steam as it condensed on the mirror, the
small window, and slowly evaporated.

May 6, 2006

(D. L. Session 33)

—Danni, do you read the newspapers? Watch the news? Dr. Green said this
carefully, giving weight to the question.

—Sure, sometimes.

—The police recovered her body months ago. He removed a newspaper clipping
from the folder and pushed it toward her.

—Who? Danni did not look at the clipping.

—Leslie Runyon. An anonymous tip led the police to a landfill. She’d been
wrapped in a tarp and buried in a heap of trash. Death by suffocation,
according to the coroner. You really don’t remember.



Danni shook her head.—No. I haven’t heard anything like that.

—Do you think I’m lying?

—Do you think I’m a paranoid delusional?

—Keep talking and I’ll get back to you on that, he said, and smiled.—What
happened at the vineyard, Danni? When they found you, you were quite a mess,
according to the reports.

—Yeah. Quite a mess, Danni said. She closed her eyes and fell back into
herself, fell down the black mine shaft into the memory of the garden, the
Lagerstätte.

Virgil waited to embrace her.

Only a graveyard, an open charnel, contained so much death. The rubble and
masonry were actually layers of bones; a reef of calcified skeletons locked in
heaps; and mummified corpses; enough withered faces to fill the backs of a
thousand milk cartons, frozen twigs of arms and legs wrapped about their
eternal partners. These masses of ossified humanity were cloaked in skeins of
moss and hair and rotted leaves.

Norma beckoned from the territory of waking dreams. She stood upon the
precipice of a rooftop. She said, Welcome to the Lagerstätte. Welcome to the
secret graveyard of the despairing and the damned. She spread her arms and
pitched backward.

Danni moaned and hugged her fist wrapped in its sopping rags. She had come
unwittingly, although utterly complicit in her devotion, and now stood before
a terrible mystery of the world. Her knees trembled and folded.

Virgil shuttered rapidly and shifted within arm’s reach. He smelled of
aftershave and clove, the old, poignantly familiar scents. He also smelled of
earthiness and mold, and his face began to destabilize, to buckle as packed
dirt buckles under a deluge and becomes mud.

Come and sleep, he said in the rasp of leaves and dripping water. His hands
bit into her shoulders and slowly, inexorably drew her against him. His chest
was icy as the void, his hands and arms iron as they tightened around her and
laid her down in the muck and the slime. His lips closed over hers. His tongue
was pliant and fibrous and she thought of the stinking brown rot that carpeted
the deep forests. Other hands plucked at her clothes, her hair; other mouths
suckled her neck, her breasts, and she thought of misshapen fungi and
scurrying centipedes, the ever-scrabbling ants, and how all things that
squirmed in the sunless interstices crept and patiently fed.

Danni went blind, but images streamed through the snarling wires of her
consciousness. Virgil and Keith rocked in the swing on the porch of their New
England home. They’d just finished playing catch in the backyard; Keith still
wore his Red Sox jersey, and Virgil rolled a baseball in his fingers. The
stars brightened in the lowering sky and the streetlights fizzed on, one by
one. Her mother stood knee-deep in the surf, apron strings flapping in a
rising wind. She held out her hands. Keith, pink and wrinkled, screamed in
Danni’s arms, his umbilical cord still wet. Virgil pressed his hand to a wall
of glass. He mouthed, I love you, honey.

I love you, Mommy, Keith said, his wizened infant’s face tilted toward her
own. Her father carefully laid out his clothes, his police uniform of



twenty-six years, and climbed into the bathtub. We love you, girlie, Dad said
and stuck the barrel of his service revolver into his mouth. Oh, quitting had
run in the family, was a genetic certainty given the proper set of
circumstances. Mom had drowned herself in the sea, such was her grief. Her
brother, he’d managed to kill himself in a police action in some foreign
desert. This gravitation to self-destruction was ineluctable as her blood.

Danni thrashed upright. Dank mud sucked at her, plastered her hair and drooled
from her mouth and nose. She choked for breath, hands clawing at an assailant
who had vanished into the mist creeping upon the surface of the marsh. Her
fingernails raked and broke against the glaciated cheek of a vaguely female
corpse; a stranger made wholly inhuman by the slow, steady vise of gravity and
time. Danni groaned. Somewhere, a whippoorwill began to sing.

Voices called for her through the trees; shrill and hoarse. Their shouts
echoed weakly, as if from the depths of a well. These were unmistakably the
voices of the living. Danni’s heart thudded, galvanized by the adrenal
response to her near-death experience and, more subtly, an inchoate sense of
guilt, as if she’d done something unutterably foul. She scrambled to her feet
and fled.

Oily night flooded the forest. A boy cried, Mommy, Mommy! Amid the plaintive
notes of the whippoorwill, Danni floundered from the garden, scourged by
terror and no small regret. By the time she found her way in the dark, came
stumbling into the circle of rescue searchers and their flashlights, Danni had
mostly forgotten where she’d come from or what she’d been doing there.

Danni opened her eyes to the hospital, the dour room, Dr. Green’s implacable
curiosity.

She said,—Can we leave it for now? Just for now. I’m tired. You have no idea.

Dr. Green removed his glasses. His eyes were bloodshot and hard, but human
after all.—Danni, you’re going to be fine, he said.

—Am I?

—Miles to go before we sleep, and all that jazz. But yes, I believe so. You
want to open up, and that’s very good. It’s progress.

Danni smoked.

—Next week we can discuss further treatment options. There are several
medicines we haven’t looked at; maybe we can get you a dog. I know you live in
an apartment, but service animals have been known to work miracles. Go home
and get some rest. That’s the best therapy I can recommend.

Danni inhaled the last of her cigarette and held the remnants of fire close to
her heart. She ground the butt into the ashtray. She exhaled a stream of smoke
and wondered if her soul, the souls of her beloved, looked anything like that.
Uncertain of what to say, she said nothing. The wheels of the recorder
stopped.


